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[Dr. McKinley, message Make Love Your Aim]   < 256 > 
Guys, that was wonderful tonight, and Chris did you write that song? I 
wish you had, huh, I thought you had. Can I give you your music? A… Yeah! 
For some reason I had that song connected to you and it’s been my joy 
through the years, many times, to open the Word of God and to share it 
with the hearts of people and to sing that song and to see people respond 
and a…, I just love it and my heart always responds to that song because 
it is very much my desire as I know it is your desire as we gather in this 
place tonight that what happens here would be something so significant 
that it can only be described as God having moved and worked and led in 
this gathering as we come together. In fact, let’s just one more time ask 
for His leadership. 
 
Father, we do pray that You would lead us in the way that we should go 
tonight, that You would guide us and Lord Jesus because it is very much 
our desire to draw near to You and to draw near to Your very heartbeat and 
Your word, that You would give us the privilege and You would give us the 
joy of seeing and hearing and knowing Your voice tonight. And Lord I pray 
understanding that there are many people from many backgrounds, with many 
different needs tonight, that Lord You would move and that You would work 
so as to let each of us be led to You and be led by You so that we can 
walk in strength, in faith and confidence and in love. Thank You Lord for 
this promise in Your Word that You are a God who leads, in Jesus’ name we 
pray. Amen. 
 
In 1883 a well known professor, Henry Drummond, was traveling and sharing 
a series of lectures that were called, The Greatest Thing In The World, 
and he would always open that series of lectures and challenge his 
audience by saying this: 
 
“You have your life before you. Once only can you live it. What is the 
noblest object of desire and the supreme gift to covet?” 
 
And with that rhetorical question he would begin to unfold the drama of 
expressing what is the greatest thing in the world. And of course, it was 
known and understood because of those who had heard of the reputation of 
Dr. Drummond, that he would bring this series of lectures, actually, out 
of the 1st book of Corinthians chapter 13 and of course, the core subject 
matter was that of love. And certainly that’s why he spoke of this subject 
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as being the greatest thing in the world. You know that in 1st Corinthians 
13 the Bible says:    [verse 13] 
 
…now abides faith, hope and love,…but the greatest of these is love. 
 
And so speaking in another time and another place to a very different 
audience than I’m speaking to tonight Dr. Drummond brought forth this 
whole concept of the fact that what we need in life is love and of all the 
things that we can learn and all the things that we can address we must 
address the issue of love. So that was the theme of his lecture series.  
 
Well, if we were to run the clock forward, the calendar forward a hundred 
years and move from the late 1800’s to the a…, late to middle 1900’s we 
would all remember that on February 7th 1964 the “Fab 4” arrived on the 
shores of America. That’s been celebrated, the 40th anniversary here in 
recent days and they were not coming here to do a lecture series, but they 
began to unload a tremendous number and a tremendous load of lyrics. And 
of course among those songs were things like, And I Love Here, and, Love 
You Too, and, All You Need Is Love. And it started a love revolution and 
there were songs a…, that had been shared and had been a…, branded in our 
minds and our hearts. I, today, just spent some time looking back as some 
of the greatest love songs; Love Will Keep Us Together, Captain and 
Tennille, do you guys remember that? Can You Feel The Love Tonight?, Elton 
John and I Just Called To Say I Love You, Stevie Wonder and I Love You 
Just The Way You Are, Billy Joel; a…, I Will Always Love You, Whitney 
Huston and a… Have I Told You Lately That I Love You?, Rod Steward and his 
a…, unmistakable voice; a…, Love Without End, Amen, George Straight a…, 
and then even today, recently, at the Grammy Awards a…, Dangerously In 
Love by Beyoncé. And it seems that it doesn’t matter what era of time or 
history we are engaged in that we find that people are interested in the 
subject of love. It was the subject of a lecture. It’s the subject of 
lyrics. It’s the subject of our daily conversation and I suppose that 
there’s no word that carries a greater sense of value and importance in 
our world today and yet is so casually a…, as though it were, extended 
from our mouths and from our hearts to others as is the word love. We 
speak about loving a cup of Starbucks coffee and loving our car and loving 
our house and loving these shoes and I love my wife and I love my kids and 
I love the Lord and somewhere in all of that we’re tryin to figure out 
what does that word love really mean? It’s something that’s been called 
the greatest thing in the world, it’s the…it’s the core, the theme of so 
many of the songs in the world and yet it’s this thing that we somehow 
know that is out there but we’re not really sure how to say it, how to 
shape it, how to share and even here in this month many of us have just 
spent a tremendous amount of money trying afresh and anew to find a way to 
say, “I love you!” Because that’s a part of heart month, it’s a part of 
Valentines, it’s a part of February that we focus on this thing called 
love. And yet, this subject of love that is still of utmost importance in 
the minds and the hearts of so many in our world and has so often been a 
subject of discussion and the source of song, is the very heart of the 
issue that I want us to address tonight from the Word of God, because it 
is something that is very near and dear to the heart of our Lord. And if 
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you have your Bible I want you to open it to John chapter 13, because 
there we’ve been involved in a series of messages and talks on Wednesday 
night that we’ve been calling, What Does The Lord Require Of Me? and what 
we’ve been trying to do is to identify and to clarify the specific, 
transferable concepts from one generation to another that can be used to 
determine what it means to be a true and a truly devoted follower of Jesus 
Christ. And so that’s what we’ve been talking about, that’s what we’ve 
been focusing on together. And actually at this point we are at the 3rd 
message in this series of What Does The Lord Require Of Me. 
 
The first lesson and the first message that we talked about was simply 
this, if you’re gonna be a follower of Christ you have to put aside your 
pride. Put Aside Your Pride. And we talked about a…, the picture of Jesus 
washing the feet of the disciples 
 
And then last week we focused together on another portion of John 13 that 
we are to pursue the path of purity. Pursue The Pathway Of Purity In Life. 
And we went through that whole dialog of what happened between Jesus and 
Peter when He came to wash Peter’s feet and Peter said Lord you can’t wash 
my feet and the whole understanding of what does it mean to have a pure 
walk in this polluted world in which we live. 
 
But tonight we come to the 3rd and the very essential part of the teaching 
of Jesus in what is called, The Upper Room Discourse, the final words of 
Christ and the final hours of His life with His disciples and He made 
something very clear that night and it was this: that if you’re gonna be 
my follower you have to make love, true love, your aim. Make Love Your 
Aim. Let’s read it together, John chapter 13, verses 34 and 35, John 13:34 
and 35. Would you read this out loud together with me? 
 
“A new commandment I give to you, that you love one another; as I have 
loved you, that you also love one another. By this all will know that you 
are My disciples, if you have love…” 
 
You know most of you are with me. I was just deciding maybe I’d let you 
finish it. Let’s say the last phrase one more time. 
 
“…if you have love for one another.” 
 
This is all about loving each other. And Jesus was saying, here in these 
defining moments, I want you to know and to understand and to value the 
importance of love. Now it’s very interesting here that the Bible says 
that Jesus expresses that this is a commandment. He doesn’t say this is 
something I’m suggesting or something that I hope you’ll do. Jesus is very 
clear and He is even confrontational, He looks at His disciples and He 
says, hey, I have something that I’m going to command you to do and this 
new commandment, not new in that it was different from all others, but new 
in quality, new in it’s expression and it’s experience and certainly 
following the cross every disciple would understand something more about 
the love that Jesus was talking about that night in that upper room. But 
as He was talking to them He said I am giving you a commandment and yet 



  4  Make Love Your Aim 

5/13/16   pjy 

how unbecoming it is that Jesus would be commanding us to love each other 
in light of the circumstances that were unfolding around Him. I read 
starting in verse 34, but let’s go back up to verse 31: 
 
So, when he had gone out, Jesus said,… 
 
Who’s the he that had gone out? Well, interestingly enough it was Judas. 
And whether you’ve read the Bible a lot or are just casually familiar, 
most of you know that the name Judas is a name that is associated with 
betrayal, of rejection, of deception. Judas had been one of the men in the 
room that night. Judas had had his feet washed by Jesus that night. Judas 
had already cut a deal to betray Jesus and was even in the process of…of 
unfolding this plan as he was manipulating the moment and the 
circumstances and Jesus was exposing it. But right in the midst of this 
moment when Judas has gone out from them, Jesus said: 
 
… ”The Son of Man is glorified, and God is glorified in Him.” 
 
And he began to talk about the glory of God and then He said: 
 
“This is the commandment that I give you, that you love one another;…” 
 
You talk about an incredible context for a commandment on love. Everything 
about this moment was unbecoming and was unlovely. 
 
I love what Warren Wiersbe says about it, he says: 
 
“From the human perspective, what was unfolding, was a dastardly deed 
involving unspeakable suffering and humiliation. But from the divine 
perspective it was a revelation of the glory of God and God is given glory 
in a place where people are loved.” 
 
There is such value in love and so what we see here is the beauty of this 
new commandment. Not a new commandment in time, not something that had 
never been said, never been heard, but a new commandment in it’s purity, 
in it’s quality and ultimately in it’s value. And so now Jesus is saying, 
here’s the standard, here’s the pattern, here’s what I want you to do, 
here’s what I require of you, that you love one another. Make love your 
aim. Would you say that with me? Make love your aim. Why? WHY DOES HE TELL 
US THAT HE WANTS US TO MAKE LOVE OUR AIM? Let me suggest several things to 
you from the Scripture tonight. 
 
Number 1: Jesus says make love your aim, literally love, because you are 
loved. I want you to LOVE BECAUSE YOU ARE LOVED. IT’S A PRIORITY with Me. 
I have set My love and My affection upon you. And right here He says: 
 
“A new commandment I give to you, that you love one another; as I have 
loved you,…” 
 
Jesus was looking at these men that evening and He was saying to them and 
yet saying to all of us I love you, you are valuable to Me and the 



                                   Make Love Your Aim    5  

             5/13/16  pjy 

commandment to love one another is based upon this fact, this foundation. 
I can love because God loves me. Listen to me tonight! You are loved! With 
dirty water and wet towels and His hands potentially still dripping from 
that experience of getting on His knees and washing the feet of His 
disciples. Jesus being who He is and…and having come to do all that He’s 
come to do is looking in the eyes of those disciples and He’s saying to 
them, I have demonstrated love to you, even a love that has been 
demonstrated towards this betrayer called Judas and if I can love, you can 
love. I have chosen to love you and the foundation of love and the 
motivation for love is an understanding that we are loved of God. John, 
the one who recorded this said it again over in the book of 1st John 
chapter 3 and verse 1, when he said it this way: 
 
Behold what manner of love the Father has bestowed upon us, that we should 
be called the children of God!… 
 
God has set His affection upon you in such a way that He has provided a 
way for you and for me to be called His children. He is our creator; in 
that God is the creator and the author of life. But we are all sinners who 
have fallen short of the glory of God. Sin has stained us. We have been 
defiled by sin. God is holy, but God, because of His love was unwilling to 
leave us in our sin and He began the greatest search and rescue mission in 
all of history when He sent His Son Jesus to come down from heaven, to 
come to earth and to express His love to each and every one of us. And if 
you wanna know how valuable you are and how much God loves you just 
tonight open Luke chapter 15 and read about a lost coin, about a lost 
sheep and about a lost son. Because all that is echoed in that chapter in 
that story is the incredible echo of God’s love for you. Like a sheep that 
wanders away and the master, the shepherd goes searching for it, God 
searches out for those who have wandered from Him. Like a coin of great 
value that has some how been lost, something of great worth that needs to 
be sought and to sough…to be sought after, God seeks after you. And like a 
son who is loved by the father but who because of his own defiance and 
rebel…rebellion turns his face and turns his heart and goes away and lives 
against the will of the father and…and throws away the values of the 
family and who wastes his…his…who wastes the resources of the father and 
who gives everything away that would be becoming of his life and of his 
character and yet who one day in his brokenness comes home and finds the 
father there waiting and watching and running out to meet him. God loves 
you that much. He searches out after you and Jesus says that He wants you 
to love because of this fact that you are loved of God. Every single one 
of us in this room tonight are the objects of His affection and He has 
placed great value upon us and there’s nothing that you can ever do that 
will make God love you more and nothing you can do that will make God love 
you less. The wonder of His love and we are all valuable because He loves 
us. Sin defiled us. Sin separated us. 
 
Lewis Smedes said it this way: 
 
“It is…may be a very bad thing that I needed God to die for me, but it is 
a wonderful thing that God thinks I’m worth dying for.” 
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What is the suffering of Jesus all about? God expressing His love for you. 
And all of history can be marked at this point that God came from heaven 
to earth to become one of us that we might understand the value that He 
places upon us in love and in affection. God loves you! God loves you! And 
I pray there’ll never be a day when you walk in the doors of this church, 
or when anyone ever walks in the door of this church and is not made aware 
of the truth that God loves them. Love because you are loved. 
 
There’s a 2nd thing though that Jesus says and that is He says: 
 
“A new commandment I give you, that you love one another; as I have loved 
you, you also love one another.” 
 
Here’s the second idea: LOVE BECAUSE OTHERS NEED YOUR LOVE. IT’S A 
NECESSITY. It’s a priority with God because He loves us and has placed His 
affection upon us. But something that Jesus wants us to understand is that 
what is a priority with God is a necessity with people. Every one of us 
needs love and you are to love because others need your love. Here He says 
I want you to love one another. That little phrase, one another is one of 
the most significant phrases in the New Testament. You find it a number of 
times in the New Testament, but in particular it helps to shape what are 
called the reciprocal commands of the Bible. Reciprocal meaning the one-
another commandments. There are actually 26 different one-another 
commandments in the New Testament, 19 or them are positive, 7 of them are 
negative and the amazing thing is that if you will study the one-another 
commandments of the New Testament you will learn a whole lot about what 
helps you to build good relationships and what will cause you to destroy a 
relationship in your life. And so Jesus is saying to you and to me I want 
you to love one another, because each and every one of you has a need for 
love, to know love, to experience love and to share love. And what people 
all around us need is that they need us to move away from being consumed 
with interest in ourselves and to begin to be consumed with interest in 
them. 
 
A number of years ago Dale Carnegie wrote a book, many of you’ve heard of 
it, it’s one of the best selling books of all time. It’s called, How To 
Win Friends And Influence People. And in that book he said this; it was 
really his premise: 
 
“You can make more friends in 2 months by becoming interested in people 
than you can in 2 years by trying to get people interested in you.” 
 
That’s good isn’t it? You see most of us go through life tryin to get 
people interested in us. We try to make ourselves the subject and 
ourselves the object of everything in the world. But the secret to really 
building healthy relationships in life is ultimately learning that you 
need to focus on others. And Jesus was making it clear here, I love you, 
you have had an experience, you are valued because of My love and 
therefore you can be made right with Me because of the love of the Father 
for you. That’s the vertical relationship. But now, I want you 
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horizontally to be made right with one another and therefore I want you to 
value one another and I want you to see that each of you needs each other. 
 
I was reading just a…, the last few days, a book that I have in my library 
called, The Great Commandment Principle. It’s not a book that we have here 
in our bookstore. I wanna clarify that because sometimes we mention a book 
and you all run to go buy that book, so I want you to know it’s not over 
there tonight, okay? In fact I’m not even sure if this book is still in 
print. But what I know is that in this book the author, David Ferguson, 
identifies 10 COMMON RELATIONAL NEEDS that we all have. And as I was 
reflecting on those 10 relational needs I was also reflecting on the 
reciprocal commandments that Jesus gave us in the Bible or not only the 
words of Jesus but in the teachings of the New Testament and I thought 
maybe tonight I’d just kinda give you that little top 10 list of needs for 
people around you. It’ll help you to know your own needs and it will help 
you to focus on the needs of others. WHAT IS IT THAT WE ALL NEED IN LIFE? 
 
Well number 1: We all need COMFORT, comfort. The Bible says in 1 
Thessalonians 4 in verse 18: 
 
…comfort one another… 
 
In Galatians chapter 6 in verse 2: 
 
Bear one another’s burdens,… 
 
And by the way, if you wanna get a list of all these one-another commands 
I’ve given you a web site on the front of your worship guide so you can go 
get em and you don’t have to write em all down so fast tonight, okay? But, 
comfort, I mean what is the first thing you need when you’re born? Waa, 
waa, waa, you need comfort, right? I mean from birth, every baby needs 
comfort and care. And yet we don’t ever out grow the need for comfort in 
life. And therefore the Bible teaches us that we are to see and to 
understand that people all around us have needs, have hurts and therefore 
we need to focus on comfort. 
 
There’s something else that we all need and that is ATTENTION, attention. 
The Bible says that we are to be hospitable to one another, that we are to 
serve one another. And hospitality and service are reminders that other 
people need to have our attention and all of us have a need for attention. 
Once again a little child after they begin to walk and to talk, it’s not 
long until they’re always saying, “Watch me Daddy. Watch me Mommy. Watch 
me Daddy.”  < turn tape >  And then they say, “Again, again.” They want 
people to watch them. And you know what? The truth of the matter is 
there’s not a person in this building tonight who still does not need 
attention in life. So many of the things that we do we do because we are 
wanting to get attention. Now sometimes we get a lot of bad attention 
because all we do is behavior that causes people to react negatively to 
us. But the fact of the matter is that people all around us have this same 
need, they have a need for attention and I will tell you, you will begin 
to get a lot of attention if you’ll give attention to other people. 



  8  Make Love Your Aim 

5/13/16   pjy 

 
Number 3: ACCEPTANCE, Romans 15:7 says: 
 
…accept one another, just as Christ accepted you. 
 
We need to be accepted as we are, warts and all. We need to find 
acceptance. Now I wanna be very careful as I identify this matter of 
acceptance tonight because we live in a world where there is a major, 
politically correct agenda called tolerance and in our world we have 
basically said that to a…, express acceptance is the same as tolerance and 
tolerance is the same as acceptance and in our world today that if you are 
in any way to be a person with acceptance you have to be willing to accept 
anything and everything. I love the words of Josh McDowell whose a 
wonderful member here of our church, but who’s an author and apologist and 
Josh McDowell carefully articulates the difference between the tolerance 
that is common in our world and the acceptance that is needed in true 
love. He says this: 
 
“Tolerance says you must approve what I do. Love responds, I must do 
something harder. I will love you even when your behavior offends me. 
Tolerance says you must agree with me. But love responds, I must do 
something harder. I will tell you the truth because I am convinced the 
truth will set you free. Tolerance says you must allow me to have it my 
way. But love responds, I must do something harder. I will plead with you 
to follow the right way because I believe you are worth the risk. And then 
tolerance seeks to be inoffensive. Love takes risks. Tolerance glorifies 
division. Love seeks unity. Tolerance costs nothing, but love will cost 
everything.” 
 
Acceptance, not tolerance, acceptance. 
 
4th we all need APPRECIATION. Everybody needs to hear thank you; I 
appreciate you. Romans 12:15 reminds us in the body of Christ that we are 
members of one another. In fact the Bible says in that chapt…12th chapter 
of Romans that there’s not any part of the body that can act as though the 
other part is not worthy or not becoming. Candidly I think very little 
about my little toe. Now I think a lot about it in the middle of the night 
when I’m walking through the house and catch it on the edge of a table, 
suddenly it become the most important member in my body and everything in 
me rallies to support the little toe. [pause for slight congregation 
laughter] Now I don’t know how often you think about your little toe…now 
when you do think about my feet. I know I’m standing up here…but when you 
do think remember they’re beautiful. The Bible says: 
[Romans 10:15] 
 
Beautiful are the feet of those who spread the gospel… 
 
And so I want you to know I’ve got pretty feet, but anyway just the same, 
[congregation laughter] I don’t think a lot about my feet, about my toes, 
but my toes are important. I do think a lot about my eyes. We think about 
the things that we use so, in such a dependent fashion every day and yet 
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there’s not any part of the body that is not of equal importance, 
different in function, but equal in importance. And the Bible teaches us 
that within the body of Christ it’s very important that we have 
appreciation. So we all have a need for comfort, a need for attention, a 
need for acceptance, a need for appreciation. 
 
We all have a need for SUPPORT, support. 1st Corinthians 12:25 says that we 
are to: 
 
…care for one another. 
 
Romans 12:10 says: 
 
Be devoted to one another in brotherly love,… 
 
And Romans, a…, excuse me, in James 5:16 the Bible tells us: 
 
…pray for one another… 
 
That’s support and that’s one of the things that we try to do in the body 
of Christ here through this Connection Service on Wednesday evening, is to 
have a place where people can come and where they can connect and find 
support within this body, learning what it means to love, because others 
need our love. 
 
And then we need ENCOURAGEMENT. 1st Thessalonians 5:11 says: 
 
…encourage one another… 
 
Romans 14, verse 19 says: 
 
…build up one another. 
 
Hebrews 10:24 says: 
 
…spur one another on to love and to good deeds. 
 
We are to be cheerleaders in each other’s lives and everybody has a need 
to get a cheer, to keep going, to persevere, to press on for the mark of 
Christ. 
 
And then there’s something else that we all need; we all need AFFECTION. 
Every person needs affection. I want you to look at your neighbor, whoever 
it is, you may know em, you may not, okay? If you know em, you know, 
whatever, you need to get to know em. But, I want you to look at your 
neighbor. Now I wanna ask you a question, how many of you believe the 
Bible’s the Word of God? How many of you believe that? Would you just lift 
your hand and keep lookin at your neighbor…I want you…okay. How many of 
you believe that we ought to do everything the Bible tells us? Would you 
lift your hand if you believe that. Okay, I wanna read this command, 
Romans 16:16: 
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Greet your brothers with a holy kiss… 
 
That’s what the Bible says. [pause for congregation laughter] Wait a 
minute, hold on, hold on. [more laughter] Got people layin hands on each 
other out there. [pause for more laughter] What in the world does that 
mean? You literally mean the Bible says you’re to greet each other with a 
holy kiss? Well, certainly, you know what the holy kiss was in the…in the 
Middle Eastern world, it’s still that way today. When they see one 
another, they don’t do this, they do this, they take each other by the 
shoulders and they kiss on this side and on this side. It’s a common 
Middle Eastern greeting. Today we don’t do that in our culture, we shake 
hands, we give people a pat on the back, maybe a hug. But you see whether 
it’s the greeting of the kiss or the greeting of the hand, whatever it is, 
the Bible tells us we’re to greet one another because greeting is a means 
of expressing value and of showing both a sense of awareness and of 
acknowledge, but also of affection and people need affection. Mother 
Teresa said this and I think it is brilliant: 
 
“Every time you smile at someone it is an action of love, a gift to that 
person of beautiful faith.” 
 
That’s true and one of the reasons that we take time in our services of 
worship to shake hands and to greet one another is because people who are 
here need to have a sense of approval, a sense of acceptance, a sense of 
attention and of encouragement. And that’s something so very important, 
that all of us do that and share that together as a part of the body of 
Christ. We are to love others because others need our love it is a 
necessity. 
 
Affection and then RESPECT. We all need respect. The Bible says again, 
Ephesians 5:21: 
 
submit to one another… 
 
Romans 12, verse 10: 
 
…honor…one another. 
 
And people need to feel our respect, that we are people of worth and value 
regardless of our social economic background, our education status, our 
race, our ethnicities, that we respect each other. 
 
And then we all need SECURITY, security. Romans 13:8: 
 
…love one another… 
 
James 5:16: 
 
Confess your faults to one another… 
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How could I ever confess my faults unless I’m in an atmosphere of security 
and of love? We all have a need for security. 
 
And then we all have a need for APPROVAL. Romans 15 in verse 5: 
 
…be of the same mind with one another… 
 
A sense that we are accepted, but also that we have approval with others, 
agreement with others. So comfort and attention, acceptance and 
appreciation, support and encouragement, affection and respect, security 
and approval; ladies and gentlemen that’s what our families need. One of 
the reasons that our families are so frayed and are so torn is because we 
have focused all of the energy of the family life on us and our needs and 
what we’re not getting instead of on others and what we need to be giving 
them, because they have these needs. One of the reasons that our churches 
are struggling is that churches are filled with people who have come to 
church to say, what can you do for me? And we sit and we soak and we sour 
in an atmosphere of Bible truth and spiritual things. You see ladies and 
gentlemen it comes back again to the fact that Jesus says it is a 
necessity that people around us need to experience love. That’s what our 
friends need, families, churches, friends, everyone around us has these 
needs and yes, we have these needs and God knows that you have these needs 
and that’s why He’s commanded His body to help to meet these needs in your 
life and that’s why you need a church, a family of faith where those needs 
can be met. So let’s not lower the impact of love and of this command by 
just making it some shallow sentimental emotion, but that we begin to put 
love in action as a people of faith and a community of love, because Jesus 
said love one another because we need that kind of love. Now, let me be 
honest with you tonight and say something very important. While we all 
need to share the value of love, to love is to be vulnerable. In fact let 
me just say it in the words of C. S. Lewis, because he says it much better 
than I can: 
 
“To love at all is to be vulnerable. Love anything and your heart will 
certainly be wrung and possibly broken. If you wanna make sure of keeping 
it in tact, you must give your heart to no one. Wrap it up carefully, 
round with hobbies and little luxuries, avoid entanglements. Lock it up in 
a safe, in the casket or the coffin of your selfishness. But in that 
casket, safe, dark, motionless, airless, it will change. It will not be 
broken, but it will become unbreakable, impenetrable, irredeemable. 
There’s a high risk in love and when Jesus said I’m giving you a new 
commandment that you love one another as I have loved you. He said, number 
1, I want you to love because you are loved, but number 2, I want you to 
love because people need your love and it’s not always gonna make you feel 
good to love other people. But people around you need your love.” 
 
Final thing and I wrap. Love, because YOUR LOVE FOR ONE ANOTHER REFLECTS 
THE REALITY OF MY LOVE. What did He say? 
 
“A new commandment I give you, that you love one another as I have loved 
you. You also loved one another” 
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Verse 35: 
 
“By this will all men know that you are My disciples, if you love one 
another.” 
 
Do you know what God is saying here? Can I get a witness? Heh! Can I get a 
witness of love? He’s saying I want you to be witnesses of the reality of 
My love and when people see you loving and meeting one another’s needs and 
when people see you expressing the kind of love that I’ve expressed to 
you, yes beginning with My getting on My knees and washing your feet. But 
the love that your about to see demonstrated on the cross, the world will 
be stopped in it’s tracks to try to figure out how it can tap in to that 
kind of love. The greatest asset that we have in the ministry of 
Prestonwood church is the opportunity and the ability to love one another. 
It’s easy to hate in our world. It’s easy to be selfish in our world. It’s 
easy to be self-contained in our world and yet every time a church begins 
to function in the biblical expression of love, that community begins to 
gain a sense of attractiveness and an illumination in a community and in a 
city where people are drawn because they know that what they need is that 
love and it’s all about His love. 
 
David Ferguson, who wrote that book I mentioned earlier said this: 
 
“Our world needs a relevant, vibrant body of believers, who will serve as 
a shelter in the storm, a refuge from the pressures of life, a sanctuary 
of hope where hurts can be healed and spiritual needs can be met. Christ 
is the answer. We sincerely believe it but the needy world has every 
reason to question the relevance of the answer if our lives and our 
ministries fail to exude great commandment love.” 
 
Are you aware of people in your community, in your circle of ministry and 
perhaps even in your own home who are in need of a shelter, a refuge, a 
sanctuary? Do you long to provide solutions that are real, relevant and 
revolutionary? Do you believe that God is the answer and that He desires 
to use His people as His ambassadors for communicating the answers to a 
hurting world? Do you church? Yes! Then here’s the answer. 
 
“Love one another as I have loved you. Because if you will so love one 
another all people will know that you are My disciples by this kind of 
love.” 
 
I saw that love in action at Prestonwood today. 2 o’clock this afternoon, 
a wonderful young couple, by the name of Brian and Kristi Altman gathered 
with a group of family and friends and their church family to walk through 
one of the most painful valleys of life. They had to bury their little 
boy, Jace Alexander Altman, 16 months old, his life has faced an uphill 
battle physically since his birth. He struggled with the compromise of 
weakness and disease and illness and today that long journey came to a 
time of closure here as our own Neal Jeffrey and others put their arms 
around this family and walked them through these final moments today. But 
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as I watched the body of Christ meet and mingle and minister to one 
another I realized the power of that love again and I have to be honest 
and tell you that I was amazed to walk away and to read the words of that 
couple that they put in the little program for Jace today. Listen to this: 
 
“Dear Heavenly Father, thank You for this glorious day of celebration for 
this young life. Thank You for allowing us the chance to experience the 
trials and the joys along the way and for Your promise of faithfulness 
that never once wavered. Words can not express how our lives have been 
impacted by the people You have placed in our lives during these past 15 
months, the love, support in prayers that we have received from so many 
will never be forgotten and always cherished. We can only hope and 
anticipate the beginning of our journey to “pay it forward.” It is our 
hope that this little boy’s life will allow Your glory to transcend all in 
order to bring those who have accepted You more reliant upon You and those 
who haven’t into Your loving open arms.” 
 
Even in death an expression of love, God’s love, the love of the body and 
the love that gives testimony to the reality of the Savior whom we serve. 
Love one another! 
 
“For God so love the world that He gave His only begotten Son, that 
whosoever believes in Him would not perish but have everlasting life.” 
 
God has loved each and every one of us that we might be able to know and 
to experience life. That’s John 3:16. But the secret to living life and 
making love your aim is learning what it is to give your life for others 
and that’s 1st John 3:16: 
 
By this we know love, because He laid down His life for us and we also 
ought to lay down our lives for our brethren. 
 
That’s what we’ve been called to. That’s what this community is about and 
tonight it’s impossible to talk about love and not express that love 
together. 
 
 
 
 


